B-PEP PLANNING COUNCIL

Tim Stevens Chairman & CEO

Valerie Dixon Vice-Chairperson

Lorraine B. Cook Cross Secretary/Civic Engagement Coordinator

A. Odell Richardson Treasurer

Mary Young Personnel Committee

Chair

Lois "Toni" McClendon

B-PEP Radio Producer Lead Writer & Editor/

Stephanie M. Carey CAV/ B-PEP Admin. Asst.

Sharon McIntosh, Youth Summit Coord. Anti-Violence Advocate

In Memoriam: Rev. Dr. LeRoy Patrick Rev. Dr. James Earl Garmon

Rev. Samson Cooper Reggie Roberts

Rick Adams William Anderson Walt Bentley Rev. Maureen Cross-Bolden K.L. Brewer Lois M. Cain **Monica Carlisle Richard Carrington** Elena Chaffin Martha Conley, Esq. Rob Conroy, Esq. **Mary Evans** Rev. Michele P. Ellison **Monique Flowers** Hannah Goheen, Intern Navada Green Elder Eugene Hanner H.P. Jackson **Evelynn Hawkins** Shayla Holmes Ron King Valerie Lauw Terrance McDaniel Errol S. Miller, Esq. Kenneth Alan Miller

Kenneth Alan Miller Bill Neal E. Richard Phipps Betty Pickett Marlene V. Ramseur Beth Schongar Craig Stevens

William "Jack" Simmons Esq.

John Small Richard A. Stewart, Jr. Celeste Taylor

Flo Taylor
Natalie Taylor
David Tessitor
Clyde Trent
James Tucker
Matthew Ulich
Cynthia Vanda
Dewitt Walton
Karen Wright

Ashley G. Woodson Karen Wright







C/O Freedom- Unlimited 2201 Wylie Avenue, Pittsburgh, PA 15219

412-758-7898

April 20, 2021

Hon. Rich Fitzgerald, Chief Executive Allegheny County 101 County Court House 436 Grant Street Pittsburgh, PA 15219

Christopher Kearns, Superintendent Allegheny County Police Department 1801 Brownsville Road South Park Township, PA 15129

William P. Mullen, Sheriff Allegheny County 436 Grant Street, #111 Pittsburgh, PA 15219

Hon. Bill Peduto, Mayor City of Pittsburgh 512 City-County Building 414 Grant Street Pittsburgh, PA 15219

Wendell Hissrich, Director Department of Public Safety City of Pittsburgh 516 City-County Building Pittsburgh, PA 15219

Scott Schubert, Chief Pittsburgh Bureau of Police 1203 Western Avenue Pittsburgh, PA 15233

Dear Chief Executive Fitzgerald, Supt. Hearns, Sheriff Mullen, Mayor Peduto, Safety Director Hissrich and Chief Schubert:

We are a crossroads in America with regard to race and policing, and it is time for some *immediate* changes in policies and procedures to help counter the tide of dangerous, and at times

fatal interactions between citizens and police. Far too frequently these interactions are between African American and Hispanic males with police. This pattern must stop, and it must stop now!

On Sunday, April 11th in Brooklyn Center, a suburb of Minneapolis, Minnesota, a twenty-year-old Black man, Dante Wright, who apparently had an expired registration, was shot to death by a police officer during a traffic stop. The New York Times reported that expired registrations has been an issue for many drivers in the state during the coronavirus Pandemic. Ironically, this tragedy took place within about ten miles of where the trial was taking place for Derek Chauvin, the fired police officer accused of murdering George Floyd in possibly the most horrific televised murder by police of a Black man in the history of the nation. The George Floyd interaction with police began over a transaction which might have included a counterfeit \$20.00 bill.

With regard to the death of Dante Wright a Minneapolis civil rights lawyer and a member of the Minneapolis Police Conduct Oversight Commission, Abigail Cerra, said that it was unclear why the officers stopped Dante Wright for an expired registration, "...but that two aspects of the case were infuriatingly familiar: that Mr. Wright was Black, and that the police tasked with delivering him safely to the courts, where violations of the law are supposed to be adjudicated, effectively delivered a death sentence...It's just another example of a nothing offense escalated to lethality".

On Sunday, April 11, 2021 a traffic stop, which occurred in December 2020, was disclosed to the public which involved Black and Latino Second Lieutenant in the U.S. Army Medical Corps, Caron Nazario, while wearing his army uniform, was totally humiliated by Windsor, Virginia police officers when stopped due to what the officers believed was a missing license plate. As it turned out, the temporary plate was in the rear window of the car the entire time, however according to a BBC report, was visible in the bodycam video. The officers immediately pulled their guns and began screaming at the top of their lungs at U.S. Army veteran. Mr. Nazario had his put his hands out of the driver side window, but was pepper-sprayed while sitting in his car. handcuffed and knocked to the ground with "knee-strikes", according to Mr. Nazarios' lawsuit against the Windsor Virginia Police Department. Before the incident was over Lt. Nazario was in tears. At one point in the interaction Nazario said: "I'm honestly afraid to get out" One of the officers replied: "Yeah, you should be". I personally found this level of disrespect and insensitivity on the part of the officers to this African American/Latino servant of this nation absolutely sickening.

During the same week when America heard of the death of 20 year old Dante Wright, and the incident involving Lt. Nazario, we then heard of the March 29, 2021 death of 13 year old Adam Toledo killed by a Chicago police officer.

According to a Chicago Tribune report Craig Futterman, a University of Chicago law professor who specializes in police accountability issues stated: "He stops and he turns and he begins to ...put up his hands, empty hands toward the officer...He was in the act of complying with what precisely the officer asked him to do...."One of the questions asked was the teen even given a chance to comply with the officer's commands? An attorney representing Adam Toledo's family, Adeena Weiss Ortiz said: "The officer is trained to not to shoot somebody unarmed. He is trained to look, he is trained not to panic." The Chicago Tribune also reported that Adam Bercovici, a former Los Angeles police lieutenant noted that the police officer was by himself when he ran after Adam Toledo, which Bercovici called a 'tactical error'. He went on to state the "...When you do pursue a suspect by yourself and you're alone, and you get into a confrontation, there's a likelihood that deadly force is going to happen". It was also his opinion that foot-pursuit policy for Chicago cops could have prevented the shooting of Adam Toledo. He went on to state: "The basics behind training is don't put yourself in a position where you have to use Sheila Bedi, a civil rights attorney from Northwestern deadly force". University's Pritzker School of Law said 'Under model policies, Toledo would not have been pursued at all. The idea that good policing requires officers to engage in a foot pursuit in places with poor visibility, ignores the realities of what we know about the realities of foot pursuits – that police have a whole lot of other tools at their disposals". In 2016 a Chicago Tribune investigation found that from 2010 through 2015, foot chases played a role in more than a third of the 235 shootings in which someone was wounded or killed by Chicago police. Chicago Mayor Lori Lightfoot said: "Foot pursuits put everyone involved at risk the officers, the person being pursued and bystanders." B-PEP is strongly suggesting the details in the death of Adam Toledo be fully examined by all area police departments for the purposes of fully reviewing their foot-pursuit policies in order to avoid such tragedies as what occurred with 13 year old Adam Toledo.

According to an article from The New York Times of April 17, 2021, from their study of gun violence databases, since the testimony began in the case against former Minneapolis, Minnesota police officer Derek Chauvin, charged in the death of George Floyd, "...at least 64 people have died at the hands of law Enforcement nationwide, with Black and Latino people representing more than half of the dead". The average number of deaths, during this time, was more than three killings a day! The New York Times article goes on to state that these deaths "...are the result of domestic violence calls, traffic stops gone awry, standoffs and chases. The victims often behave erratically, some suffering from mental illness, and the sight of anything resembling a weapon caused things to escalate quickly". The article goes on to state that "since at least 2013, with a slight dip because of the pandemic, about 1,100 people have been killed each year by law enforcement officers, according to databases compiled by Mapping Police Violence, a research and advocacy group..."

Miski Noor, the co-executive director of the Minneapolis-based activist group Black Visions, said in a statement after the killing of Daunte Wright that the pain of George Floyd's death "is still

scarred into our minds and yet history continues to repeat itself...Our community has reached its breaking point". I

personally think that Black America and Black Metropolitan Pittsburgh feels the same.

Ralph Bangs, Phd, formerly of the University of Pittsburgh's School of Social Work, the former Associate Director of the Cener on Race and Social Problems, states that between 2013 and 2020 police in America killed Blacks at three times the rate of White even though the Blacks were 30% more likely than the Whites to be *unarmed*. In Pittsburgh 13.3% of the Black male, but only 3.5% of the White male driving-age population were involved in traffic stops in 2020, which shows a 3.8 to 1 ratio, Black to White. There was a 2.7 to 1 ratio in 2020 Black female to White Female (4.6% to 1.7%). Of those arrested 12.8% were Black males as compared to 3.4% White males, which demonstrates a 3.8 to 1 ratio, Black to White, nearly 4 to 1!

With the background in our hearts and minds of the death of George Floyd which occurred on Memorial Day, May 25, 2020, the Black Political Empowerment Project is calling upon *all* of our area police departments to fully review and update their use of force policies so as to hopefully avoid tragedies such as the death of Mr. Floyd. We realize that the Pittsburgh Bureau of Police has already begun this process, but we urge them to make that review even a higher priority.

With the death of 20 year old Dante Wright and the police incident involving Lt. Caron Nazario began with so called 'routine traffic' stops due to problems with license plates, B-PEP is calling for change in local policies and procedures. We are calling for political leaders and the heads of police departments in Pittsburgh and Allegheny County do help prevent future unnecessary arrests and deaths resulting from what historically has been referred to as 'routine traffic stops.' The Black Political Empowerment Project is in fact urging *all* police departments in our area to take whatever steps are necessary to IMMEDIATELY suspend traffic stops for the following:

- 1. Out of date tags or plates
- 2. Broken taillights
- 3. Partially obscured license plates
- 4. Failure to use turn signals
- 5. Failure to stop at stop signs
- 6. Going through stop lights
- 7. Failure to obey 'yield' signs

- 8. Driving over the speed limit
- 9. Failure to slow down in and around construction sites
- 10. Passing in a 'no passing' zone
- 11. Failure to stop at a railroad crossing
- 12. Ignoring 'No U Turn" signs
- 13. Failure to stop for a pedestrian in a crosswalk
- 14. Failure to stop for school buses with flashing red lights

In addition, we call upon these same bodies to have an in-depth and exhaustive study of any other possible

'routine' stops by police that we may have missed which could be suspended. The Black Political Empowerment Project is suggesting that in lieu of traffic stops that a summons be sent to the driver to appear in Traffic Court to explain their actions, and for the magistrates to decide the appropriate action, be that dismissal of the case, a fine, or orders for certain time-oriented actions, such as by when a taillight would have to be repaired.

In our opinion these recommendations will significantly reduce the opportunities for negative interactions between citizens and police, and in turn, will provide much more time for police officers to investigate violent crime and other types of crime which might very negatively impact our communities. We feel that citizens *and* police will benefit having many fewer opportunities for interactions which can frequently be quite threatening, dangerous, stressful and emotional for all.

This past Saturday I encountered one of our volunteers with B-PEP and our Greater Pittsburgh Coalition Against Violence and we spoke of the recent negative and tragic encounters which have taken place across our nation. She happens to be Caucasian and lives in one of the suburbs of Pittsburgh. On Sunday, April 18th she sent me the following email: "Last October, my husband Matt and I traveled to Michigan for our anniversary. Driving through Ohio, I remember speeding past a well hidden police vehicle, noticing them too late before slowing down. I was relieved when the police vehicle did not move from it s location. A few weeks later, I received a speeding ticket by mail with an image of the back of my vehicle and details on my speeding violation I had zero interaction with any officer. I paid the fine well aware of being in the wrong. I appreciated not being stopped as it may have soured the beginning of our getaway. Never once did I fear for my safety. I have never feared for my safety, or my children's safety, when encountering a member of law enforcement. I have never entered my vehicle having to consider what items inside/outside may get me stopped by the police and if that possible interaction could lead to injury or death. This is my White privilege and why I volunteer with B-PEP and CAV. Why is my experience with the police different than those of my friends? Maybe it's time to end routine traffic stops. Maybe it's time to reform the police."

What B-PEP calls upon our area police departments to do is to help level the playing field. We are unfortunately at a time in this nation's history when basically no Black or brown man can feel at all comfortable or safe when stopped by the police. That reality is wrong and must come to an end.

We ask for the partnership or both our area political leadership and the leadership of all area police departments in making the slogan "Protect and Serve" a living reality for all the citizens of Pittsburgh and Allegheny County.

Sincerely,

7im Stevens

Tim Stevens, Chairman & CEO The Black Political Empowerment Project (B-PEP) 412-758-7898/412-212-8775/b-pep.pittsburgh@gmail.com